Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Apr. 7th, 2010

Multipurpose Room

Call to order: 12:25 p.m.

The minutes from the March 2010 meeting were submitted. The motion to approve the minutes was made by Demos Athanasopoulos; seconded by Susan Herman, and carries unanimously.

The Jefferson award, a national recognition of community and local and national service, was presented to Jim Lawler from Seidenberg. The award was presented by  Mary Ann Murphy to Jim in recognition of his extraordinary work in the community and in service learning. 

-------------------------------------

The matter of nominees for three Board of Trustees subcommittees was presented, which would be conducted by an email ballot. The current nominations for the three subcommittees requiring nominees are: 

Student Affairs: Demos Athanasopoulos, Zaki El Adawy, Rona Levin

Staff Affairs: Rona Levin

Pension: Matt Morey, Joseph DiBenedetto, Natalia Gershun

It was noted that the NYFC nominee for a particular subcommittee is one of 3 nominees, each selected from the three councils: NYFC, WFC, and JFC. Since the Board selects from one of the 3 nominees, nomination by NYFC does not guarantee a seat. Nominations were requested from the floor; there were no additional nominations. Rona Levin withdrew from Student Affairs, and is sole nominee for Staff Affairs. Vince noted that the Board may make the faculty representatives to Student and Staff Affairs non-voting members. The email ballot for the remaining subcommittees will run through the close of business (5 pm) on April 14, 2010.

-------------------------------------

VP for Enrollment Robina Schepp provided a follow-up from questions remaining after the March 2010 NYFC meeting relating to tuition, enrollment goals and financial aid expectations.

The total goal for enrolled freshman is 2202; this includes an increase of 100 students yielded over last year, comprised of 1680 freshmen, 429 transfer students and 93 international students. By campus, our NYC goal is a total of 1473 new students, with 1150 freshman, 232 transfer and 91 international students. Our PLV goal is a total of 729 new students, with 530 freshman, 197 transfer and 2 international students. These goals are based on the same number of admits as last year, but they are expecting a higher yield due to the increased financial aid packages this year.

CAP admits are directly comparable to last year: total 1648, NYC 1082, and PLV 566.

CAP enrollments are being held the same as last year. We expect an increase of 9 students for a total of 446 CAP students in NYC. This year we expect to enroll 260 CAP students equivalent to 24% of the total freshman enrollment. In PLV, we expect 186 CAP students, equivalent to 33% of total freshmen. Overall, CAP enrollments are expected to be 27% of total enrollment.

The data for graduate programs is complicated. The special graduate programs are priced differently than the standard per credit tuition rate in each school. Due to these complications, this information should be delivered separately.

Our standard for admissions is a student with an 85% average with a 1020 SAT, with 450 minimum for either the math or verbal score. Our baseline Honors student has a 90% average with a 1200 SAT (550 minimum). In CAP admissions, we look at a range of values to evaluate progression as well as test performance. The average student has a 77-82% average, with SAT ranging between 880 to 1000 (430 minimum). Our standards for transfer students are a 2.5 GPA, with a 2.75 for Nursing transfers and a 3.0 for Education transfer students. In particular, Nursing transfer students are currently being wait-listed due to a lack of available space in upper-classes. Graduate admissions standards are determined in consultation with the Deans, schools, and program directors. Most programs have admissions committees that are very involved in admission decisions.

For financial aid, we have rebudgeted to provide an overall 54% discount for undergraduate students. 


Freshman: 58% (58.4% NYC , 57.2% PLV) 


Transfer: 42.4% (39.9% NYC, 42.4% PLV) 


International: 40.9% (same on both campuses, depends on SAT score and GPA) 

This year the financial aid review committee which is chaired by Toby Winer and includes Steve Jonson, Jenny Carrillo, and Robina Schepp meets weekly to manage the financial aid process. Every communication tool and financial aid policy is being examined, New sets of reports are examined every week informing them of packages that are out, the current discount rate and trends, and the distribution of financial aid awards. new policy: No awards are given out until the financial aid review committee has reviewed the latest report and data. This is a small delay; reports are generated within one day. 

A quick overview of the Fall 2010 indicators shows a slight decrease in applications (-1% overall) with a slight decrease in admittances (-5%)  and admittances (-5%) a slight increase in deposits. These numbers reflect a sensitivity to difference in timing of events: last year, the main conversion events was 4/5/09; however our main conversion event this year is 4/11/10. In grads admissions we're seeing a 6% decrease in applications, resulting in 30 more F/T students and 123 fewer P/T students. Overall there was a 12% decrease in admits (85 students). Today, they're running an event in the White Plains where they've waived the application fee; this is generating a nice response. 

Joan Roland asked given that 24% of NYC freshman are expected to be CAP, with a goal of 100 new students with only 9 projected to be CAP and you mentioned at the last meeting that you would review the CAP admits after May 1st. If after May 1st the CAP admittances are significantly under goal, would you then reexamine the list and admit lower performing students who missed the 1st cut? Robina responded that they are doing two things to manage the CAP admittances: first, not admitting any more CAP students than last year, and second, setting a May 1st deposit deadline. Deposits after that May 1st are wait-listed. These policies can control a robust yield. Any decision to expand CAP would only be undertaken after consultation with the Provost and President, and it's not her decision. 

Demos Athanasopoulos asked about the timing of the financial aid which is finalized after review. He noted that this is a time-sensitive issue; delays can create openings for competitors. Robina noted that letters are going out every week. The first packages were finalized in February;  after that, new packages are sent out every week. There is a small lag, but no delay, and she also is very concerned about timing issues. President Friedman noted that merit aid for new students also goes our with the admissions offer. We can't download FAFSA forms until late January; once that information is available,  the admissions office adds the financial aid need-based portion of the package. 

Harold Brown asked about the collaborative acceptance of graduate applicants between the admissions office and the academic side. Is there a similar collaboration process going on with undergraduate applicants? Especially with respect to CAP students? Harold observed that he hates to volunteer, but.... He also noted that such a committee had existed previously, Bill Offutt and he had served on such a committee. Robina noted that a particular set of admissions standards had been extant for more than 3 years since her arrival. Students on the edge between admittance types (Regular/CAP or CAP/No) are examined in consultation with campus CAP directors. The admission standards will be reviewed with the Provost over the summer, possibly to evaluate the use of new information, such as SAT writing. Harold noted that with all due respect, faculty need to be involved. The Provost noted that any adjustment of standards will happen in consultation with the Deans and representative faculty. Efficiency is one thing, but standards of admission and other variables need to be considered collaboratively.

Sherman Raskin noted that he received a letter 2 days ago from Alan Wiseman '72 – author, journalist, “60 Minutes” producer - who was also a CAP student, illustrating that the importance of the CAP program should not be underestimated. 

------------------------------------------------------------

Provost Geoff Brackett delivered his update.

The Provost noted the sad passing of our colleague Janice Jackson with a moment of silence.

An update on the relationship with Shakespeare's Globe. The initiative started as an attempt to identify Pace as a cultural entity downtown, and this went well. SG continues to be eager to partner with us. CEO Peter Kyle spoke very glowingly of Pace. As a result, they are now planning for a production of “The Merry Wives of Windsor” sometime around Oct/Nov. Besides Pace, their only other partner will be UC Davis this time. This has also engendered more partnerships across schools and programs; for example, the Globe has wonderful education programs. The Globe Academy has national outreach to high schools. The School of Education is partnering with Globe to make Pace a center for this collaboration. 

An update on the Tenure and Promotion pre-appeal decisions: at the last Board meeting, the CDFPT's recommendations were delivered. The Board has tried to align recommendations across all levels, and have approved all of the CDFPT recommendations. One issue that has emerged from the 1986 handbook and the recommendations of promotion, which includes a discrepancy between the mandated 7 years of service and the actual years of service. The Board expressed confidence in the CDFPT recommendations and the peer review process and put forward all candidates for promotion and tenure without issue.

Yvonne Rafferty asked if tenure and promotion would be awarded simultaneously, instead of a 12 month wait. The Provost noted that Board feels it is more important to respect the CDFPT decisions. Yvonne noted that there is still concern about the possibility of recommending tenure without promotion. The Provost noted that the Board trusts in the peer review process and that there is an opportunity to correct any issues in the handbook revisions. Demos Athanasopoulos noted that the Board has become flexible in the requirements for promotion.

Steve Johnson, the Associate VP for Student Services, will be moving to Washington DC due to family complications. Currently, they are discussed the process for the potential reorganization of OSA. However, he will remain on as consultant through 8/31/10.

----------------------------------------------------------

President Friedman delivered his report.

Rick Whitfield has left the university. Toby Winer, the Senior VP for Finance, is the acting CFO. 

Our capital campaign is currently at $99.2 million. The Leaders and Management dinner is on April 29 leaders and we hope to reach $100 million by then. This year we're working harder on alumni mailing; as a result, annual giving is up 20%. Credit is due to Christine Meola and the Philanthropy staff.

The strategic plan is starting to be rolled out, with a presentation in NYC on 4/20 during the common hour – and in PLV on 4/27. Soon there will be a call for implementation goals; this is a committee co-chaired by the Provost and Bill McGrath. This committee will oversee the fixing of goals; there is a quantitative or qualitative goal for every item in the plan. They're only setting goals for the 1st year; eventually, there will be a report to the Pace community reviewing the progress towards those goals. New goals will be set for the 2nd year, and beyond for the 5 year goals.  The President encourages everyone to look beyond the proposal into the design, and notes that the progress made each year will transform the university. In particular, the Strategic Plan should be considered in the context of the NYC and PLV site plan progress over the next 5 years. 

Financially, we're on target for the revised 2010 budget, and polishing the fiscal 2011 budget. The financial aid overrun report has been accepted by the Board, and an executive summary has been prepared for faculty/staff. 

Joe Pastore is proceeding with the mandate for the Provost reappointment review process. The have distributed a questionnaire.

Vince Barrella asked about the timetable for identifying a replacement for Rick Whitfield. The plan is to bring in almost immediately an experienced CFO for an 18 month term; meanwhile a search will be conducted. The focus is to have someone who will devote most of his/her attention on corporate finance and restructuring the balance sheet and oversee the revamping of the budget. This individual will not be a candidate in the search. Currently we are talking to 3 strong possibilities.

Vince asked that the record reflect Rick's contributions to Pace. When we went through a difficult time, he held this place together. I am sorry for his departure.

------------------------------------------------------------

Karen Robilotta, the VP for Human Resources, presented a report on the annual benefits renewal process.

All coverages are up for renewal on 7/1/2010. This is unusual; normally we have 2 or 3 years rate guarantees before renewal. HR, the Benefits Advisory committee, and an outside consultant (C & B consulting) have been preparing for this renewal to obtain the best possible value on all insurance coverages. We went to market for health, disability, and dental, and also investigated the opportunity by competitive bids and leveraging 1st year renewals and package with Cigna. 

The process was narrowed down to 2 agencies with the most competitive offers (based on service and cost):  Standard and Cigna. The best possible option was to combine all packages with Cigna for the coming year. 

At this point, we are still negotiating, so this information is not final. We were able to negotiate no increase in the life insurance premium, and no increase in the disability and dental premiums and we're still negotiating on the medical. We are committed to a university wide budget increase of only 15%, and are working to maintain or lower that level of increase. 

Open enrollment will take place the last week of April/1st week in May 4/26 to 5/7. This will be a passive enrollment – everything will be rolled over unless you execute changes. However, this should be looked at as an opportunity to review coverages. Basic life insurance – no action is necessary, unless you choose to drop coverage or enroll new beneficiaries, or change coverage. Dental no action is necessary unless you elect to make changes similar to above or convert from a DHMO to a PPO plan. Currently, Delta Dental covered enrollees will be converted to Cigna automatically. One common question: will my dentist be covered? check mycigna.com or call your dentist. Some Delta dentists not in Cigna and vice versa; but similar access coverages. No action is necessary on medical/vision unless you wish to make changes as above. 

Four medical plans are being offered by Cigna: $50 – $20 -  90/70 and 100/70 plans. The 100/70 plan is the richest but and most generous plan, but also the most expensive. Please check the personal cost to look at the total out-of-pocket expenses to make sure that the 100/70 plan is cost-effective relative to other plans; this is strongly recommended by the outside consultant. Please note that Excel spreadsheet calculators will be able to help planning; they are expected to be available at the Wellness open houses and the open enrollment fairs. 

There will be Benefits and Wellness fairs on 4/29 in PLV in the butcher suite, and one in NYC on 4/30 in the Multipurpose Room from 1pm-2pm. The Benefits process is being expanded to encourage “wellness”, so that Pace becomes a healthy workplace. Wellness emphasizes health and well-being, and may become a partial solution to the expenses of health management. A wellness committee has been formed as part of the Benefits committee; a wellness initiative has been developed with a website and this will work in partnership with Cigna. 

We are reviewing our 403b plans: in particular, review our current vendors (TIAA-CREF, Fidelity, and T. Rowe Price), our investment options, and service offerings to get the best possible service and performance. We have hired an outside consulting firm (Mack-Loret?), with a goal of offering a manageable array of funds across the investment spectrum. We're looking to invest in funds with a solid investment performance and track record. We also want to hold vendors accountable to be more engaged with information and provide very targeted educational information, and provide most enhanced services. A letter and survey will go out next week, including a general interest survey. 

Walter Antognini asked about this rushed process, seems early, and does this include all flexible spending accounts? Karen responded that this impression is correct, and it is due to the Banner conversion from Banner 7 to occur the weekend before Memorial Day.

Yvonne Rafferty asked if any increases are expected for faculty or staff in terms of higher copays or fees. Karen responded that they probably had to cope with some increased costs, but chose to keep invoke minimal changes to the plan design. Yvonne noted that this figure is confusing, since it had been discussed that this figure could be as high as 19%, and would like more information before open enrollment. 

Joseph DiBenedetto asked if the 15% percent was what amount to which group? Karen responded that they are not accepting an increase from Cigna of anything more than 15%. Note that this is a negotiation process, and intermediate higher numbers don't refer to the final end result. At this point, we do not know the increase to faculty.

------------------------------------------------------------

Bill McGrath, the Senior VP and Chief Administrative Officer presented his report: 

First, the search for the Lubin dean was narrowed to 12-15 candidates. We interviewed 10 people, and 3 people were recommended to the next level. Currently they are checking references and they met yesterday to re-affirm their original selection decision. The online visits are scheduled for the week of April 19. There are two other candidates that the committee will investigate and maybe interview.

This will be a brief overview of the NYC Master plan. The university has selected Butler Rogers as the architects for the NYC plan. Their charge was to provide aesthetic and programmatic improvements, and provide for the growth of Lubin and Dyson, and create vibrant applicant and student experience within the enrollment area.

The plan focused on 4 existing buildings: 163 William Steet, 41 Park Row, One Pace Plaza West, and One Pace Plaza East. Other lease arrangements and 106 Fulton Street are not part of this plan. We plan to Integrate outside renovations with ties along William Street to establish a campus walk, which include a repurposed Frankfert lot. 

The existing front entrance to Pace is obviously problematic. Changes illustrated in the plan include landscaping, orient the staircase towards 41 Park Row, and make a brighter space to take advantage of the available light. Across the street is 41 Park Row; one possibility is to eliminate the bookstore to integrate an entrance with 1PP to make this a Dyson College building. A staircase from the Frankfert lot area would lead to a 1st floor terrace. Walkways connecting 1PP East and 1PP West would only exist on the north side; this allows the creation of 2 separate buildings, and establishing a shadow-less open space. An open wall with windows on Spruce street would become a new entrance to Schimmel. The 1PP East building would become a Lubin school building. The bookstore would open onto the courtyard. An art gallery would be created on the 1st floor of 41 Park Row with a big entrance on 1st 2 floors.  The Lubin lobby would be where the Multipurpose room is now. 3rd floor East would be converted to tiered classroom with break out rooms/case study rooms. Maria's tower might be partially repurposed to Lubin. Front entrance to 1PP would shift OSA  to the south wall, making a big entrance on the front and north sides. 

The plan envisions recapturing the benchmark space in 163 William Street and residential space in Maria's Tower. The soon-to-be expiring lease at 163 William lease allows recapture of this space. Various classrooms could be moved to 163 William. Nursing and Seidenberg would still remain at 163 William. All work would be done in an environmentally friendly way, including possible establishment of green roofs. 

Joseph DiBenedetto thank the administration for this sunshine. This is a very positive item. 

Walter Antognini asked if the closed spaces would be open to the public? Bill responded that we need to decide on security, but there are various models for urban campuses with large open areas. 

Denis Sandler noted that classes in Lubin tend to be smaller than 60 students and  wondered about the suggestion of class size? Bill responded that the size is based on academic needs. The President offered that this is a conceptual portrayal with no building designs. The next stage would be an RFP for an architect for programming – a very detailed first step to identify the needs. This is not a final decision at all. 

------------------------------------------------------------

The JFC meeting was announced for April 30th.

Barbara Blumberg, co-chair of the Curriculum Policies and Procedures committee started to present a proposal for the MST Childhood/Childhood Special Education program. The proposed change would establish this program, providing an opportunity for. teachers in grades 1-6 to teach special education students, and there is a need for qualified teachers. However, due to the lateness of the meeting only 12 faculty were present preventing a vote on the committee-approved program. It was decided to conduct the approval via an email ballot.

There being no old business, and no further new business,

Walter Antognini moved to adjourn and adjournment was passed  at 2:07 pm. 

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council

Attendance list:

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Anderson, Dennis 
	CSIS

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	Bachenheimer Bruce
	Management & Management Science

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Bynoe, Anne 
	Economics

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	DiBenedetto, Joseph
	Accounting

	Dory, John 
	Management and Management Science

	Dwyer, Cathy
	Information Systems

	Evans, Brian
	Education

	Feinman, Samantha                           
	School of Education

	Henthorne, Tom 
	English

	Herman, Susan                                    
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Hussey, Mark 
	English

	Jay, Karla 
	English

	Kazlow, Michael 
	Mathematics

	Kessler, Eric 
	Management and Management Science

	Kilbane, James
	School of Education

	Kretchik, Grant
	Performing Arts

	Lala, Vishal                         
	Lubin School of Business

	Lee, Picheng
	Accounting

	Levine-Keating, Helane
	English

	Magaldi, Arthur
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Marafioti, Martin
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Meffe, Robert
	Performing Arts

	Miller, Rhonda
	Performing Arts

	Morreale, Joseph
	Economics

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Nankin, Conrad
	Marketing

	O’Callaghan, Susanne
	Accounting

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Raskin, Sherman
	English /Publishing

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Ray, Ipshita                                
	Lubin School of Business

	Rogers, Amy
	Performing Arts

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Sharkey, John
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	Strahs, Daniel
	Biology & Health Sciences

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Ward, Alfred
	Psychology

	Wiener, Robert
	Legal Studies

	Winch, Janice
	Management and Management Science

	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Zaslow, Emilie
	Communications Studies


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Marijo O'Grady
	Student Affairs

	Geoff Brackett
	Provost

	Mel Isaacson
	Library

	Karen Berger
	Marketing – Lubin Assoc Dean - WFC

	Bill McGrath
	Administration

	Karen Robilotta
	Human Resources


